APPENDIX B

EDEN AND CARLISLE JOINT COMMITTEE

FRIDAY 11 FEBRUARY 2005 AT 2.15PM

AT THE MANSION HOUSE PENRITH

PRESENT – 

Representing Eden District Council -

Councillors C Nineham (Chairman), Councillors B Metz, D Nattrass, and J Smith.

Representing Carlisle City Council -

Councillors R Bloxham, E Firth, R Knapton and M Mitchelson.

ECJC.01/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Nineham declared a personal interest in respect of the item dealing with the proposed extension to recycling schemes, as he was a volunteer for one of the organisations named within the report.

ECJC.02/05
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 1 October 2004 were approved as a correct record of the meeting.

ECJC.03/05
PROPOSED EXTENSION TO RECYCLING SCHEMES

The Director of Technical Services, Eden District Council, detailing the progress of the current recycling schemes and presenting a number of options for future initiatives.

Statutory demands to achieve higher recycling targets, coupled with the expectation for waste minimisation and reduction of household waste disposed of to landfill, will impose new responsibilities on both Councils.

Following a meeting of the Joint Carlisle and Eden Waste Management Working Group of Members and Officers on 18 October 2004, the following options were put forward to enhance the current recycling initiatives, for initial consideration by the Joint Committee:-

· Promotions Officer

One part time Officer was currently employed on a one year contract promoting the various recycling schemes in both Eden and Carlisle, as well as providing research and analysis support for Carlisle only.  The work undertaken by this Officer was seen as essential for the successful promotion of existing schemes and any enhancements which may be implemented in 2005/06.

It was recommended that the post be extended for a further 12 months with the revenue costs of £52,000 for the Officer and a promotions budget being split £37,000 Carlisle and £15,000 Eden.

· Kerbside Wheeled Bin Collection of Garden Waste

It was recommended that an additional vehicle be obtained which would be able to service an additional six refuse rounds in Carlisle and four rounds in Eden.  This could be achieved by adding to the existing contract with Carlisle Technical Services and based on the same financial terms.

The estimated revenue cost of £100,000 and capital cost of £100,000 would be split 70/30 Carlisle and Eden.

· Plastics and Card Recycling

Introducing plastics and card recycling in Carlisle only at a revenue cost to Carlisle of £25,000.

· Kerbside Collection of Paper Only

The kerbside collection of paper only and put out for collection in plastic bags is currently provided to some 3,000 households in Eden and 1,000 in Carlisle not served by the greenbox dry recyclables collection scheme.  Given the reduction in the number of households receiving this service and the fact that the landfill tax funding which subsidised the scheme has come to an end, the contractor, Cumbria Waste Recycling, was making a heavy loss.  The company was seeking financial support of £710 and £625 per month for Eden and Carlisle respectively to continue the service.

It was recognised that for some households not on a greenbox round and remote from a ‘bring’ site, kerbside collection of paper was the only practicable means of recycling.

It was suggested that a consultation exercise be undertaken involving the householders receiving the paper only kerbside collections in these areas.  Subject to an appropriate response and a feasibility study, it was suggested that tenders be invited from interested contractors to provide a kerbside collection of paper only, but using 55 litre plastic boxes supplied by the Councils, which ought to encourage a greater participation than by expecting householders to put paper out in plastic supermarket bags.  It was hoped that this service could be in place for April 2005.  The estimated revenue cost of £13,000 and capital cost of £12,000 could be met as follows:

Carlisle - £5,000 revenue and £6,000 capital;

Eden - £8,000 revenue and £6,000 capital;

In order for the current service provision to continue in the interim period, it was suggested that the contractor, Cumbria Waste Recycling, be paid the requested amounts from the recycling budgets.

· Servicing of ‘Bring’ Sites

Carlisle was planning to establish a ‘cross party’ working group to explore a range of sensitive issues around the minimisation of domestic waste.  The estimated cost was £25,000 for Carlisle only.

There may be an opportunity for Eden to participate in this initiative to develop further the partnership approach.

· Summary

In summary, the additional cost of introducing the above enhanced recycling schemes suggested by the Joint Carlisle and Eden Waste Management Group was £327,000 split Carlisle £67,000 capital and £171,000 revenue and Eden £36,000 capital and £53,000 revenue.

The Director of Technical Services further reported that Eden and Carlisle had joined together with the other Cumbrian Districts and the County Council to form the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.  The initial focus for the Partnership has been in connection with waste disposal and the County Council’s proposal to secure an external partner through the sale of Cumbria Waste Management Limited.

Through the Partnership, all Districts have the opportunity to influence the process of this externalisation to ensure that the future proposals not only meet the waste disposal objectives but also that it fully complements the Districts’ plans.

There were three potential partners –

Onyx Aurora Ltd;

Shanks Waste Services Ltd;

Waste Recycling Group Ltd;

Formal bids were expected from these companies in early 2005.

It was reported at the meeting that the Partnership was to become an Advisory Board, focusing on the implementation of the new Waste Management Strategy, and also on the wider waste issues facing Cumbrian Authorities including waste awareness, waste reduction and recycling.

The recycling rate being achieved by Carlisle and Eden was extremely good in comparison to other parts of the County.

Members of the Joint Committee welcomed the establishment of the Advisory Board and the commitment of the County Council to working with the Districts on waste minimisation issues.

There were, however, two areas of concern – 

(1) It was understood that the County Council would be delaying the letting of a contract to take on an external partner through the sale of Cumbria Waste Management Limited from 2006 to 2007.  The availability of landfill sites may be adversely affected by this delay.

(2) If the availability of landfill sites was affected, it may be necessary for waste to be transported out of the County to be tipped.  Given that the Government intended to increase the cost of taking waste to landfill from £15 a tonne to £35 a tonne, it was important for any further increase in costs to be avoided.

RESOLVED – 1.  That the proposals put forward by the Joint Carlisle and Eden Waste Management Working Group of Members and Officers to enhance the current recycling initiatives and set out above be accepted in principle by this Joint Committee subject to further consideration by the respective Councils.

2. That the information on the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership and Advisory Board be noted.

ECJC.04/05
THE GERSHON REVIEW AND JOINT WORKING

The Chief Executive, Eden District Council, submitted a report on the implications of the Gershon Review requiring Local Authorities to achieve efficiency savings of 2.5% per annum from 2005/06 to 2007/08 of the 2004/05 net budget of which at least half must be cashable.  These savings could be achieved by, among other measures, sharing functions and the development of partnerships.  Members were requested to consider whether there were any functions on which they wished to receive a further report examining how efficiency savings might be achieved by joint working between the two Authorities.

The report contained a summary of the service areas from which efficiencies can be sought.  Currently there is joint working between the two Authorities on waste and recycling, landscape management, community safety, health improvement, parking enforcement and the two Councils have a single Community Strategy and joint Local Strategic Partnership.

A Local Authority was able to arrange for the discharge of its functions by another Authority.  Similarly, two or more Authorities may discharge their functions jointly.  If further functions are to be delivered jointly, there would need to be clear agreement between the parties which is properly recorded in writing and approved by the respective Councils.

The Chief Executive, Eden District Council, reported that he had, that day, received the formal Guidance and Technical Notes from the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister which detailed how Local Authorities were meant to achieve efficiency savings.

Every Local Authority was required to publish, by 15 April 2005, a Statement of Efficiency setting out – 

(a) a Strategy for securing efficiency gains in 2005/06;

(b) the key actions during the year which would lead to gains being achieved;

(c) details of the expected efficiency gains;

Members discussed the possibility of further joint working initiatives between the two Councils and asked the respective Chief Executives to arrange a meeting at CMT level to explore and evaluate any further areas that would be suitable for joint working.

Members referred to a recent meeting of representatives of all six Districts in Cumbria and which had discussed the possibility that joint working could involve more than two Cumbrian Authorities and Local Authorities outside the County boundary.

Officers considered that it would be unlikely that both Authorities efficiency savings for 2005/06 could be achieved through extending areas of joint working, particularly given the timescale for Authorities to produce their Statement of Efficiency.

The risk management implications were also pointed out, in that – 

(a) there was a need to ensure the continuity of objective outcomes for jointly provided services should there be any change in political control;

(b) clear ownership and standards of delivery must be maintained through a defined client which recognises the service standards of both Authorities;

(c) combined performance measurement may adversely affect one partner;

RESOLVED – That the Chief Executives of the respective Councils be requested to arrange a joint meeting at CMT level to discuss and evaluate any further areas that would be suitable for joint working.

ECJC.05/05
CARLISLE AND EDEN LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP

The Co-Chairs of the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership were invited to give a verbal update on the outcome of the Partnership’s Executive meeting on 19 January 2005.

Councillor Bloxham reported that the above meeting had been productive and there was a willingness for the LSP to move forward for the benefit of both Carlisle and Eden.  A further meeting was planned in the near future.

The Chief Executive, Eden District Council, confirmed that a number of areas that had slowed progress on the LSP had now been resolved, including the issue of Chairman.  The LSP was now looking to go forward with the development of a clear Joint Community Strategy and the appointment of dedicated Officer support would help this process.

Both Eden and Carlisle had allocated funding for an LSP Officer to the end of 2006/07.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

ECJC.06/05
CUMBRIA VISION/CUMBRIA INWARD INVESTMENT AGENCY

A verbal update was given on the latest developments with Cumbria Vision/Cumbria Inward Investment Agency.

Councillor Nineham reported that the Districts had now been allocated a third seat on the Cumbria Visions Board, which recognised the three pairs of Authorities in Cumbria.  The appointments would be for a two year term and then rotated between the pairs of Districts.

The Chief Executive of Cumbria Visions had offered to meet with Districts once a year for scrutiny purposes to outline how the organisation was performing.

With regard to the Cumbria Inward Investment Agency, the Chief Executive, Eden District Council, reported that Eden had agreed to sell its share in the Agency to the County Council.

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive, Carlisle City Council, reported that the City Council’s Executive, at a meeting on 21 February 2005, would be asked to agree to sell its share.  The City Council had written to the County Council seeking clarity on the future for the Agency which could cause some difficulties for Carlisle, for instance, it may restrict the Agency’s freedom to operate with private companies, if it came under the County Council’s wing.  A copy of this letter would be forwarded to Eden District Council.

Councillor Mitchelson also expressed concerns as to how the CIIA would link into the County Council, and how information would be disseminated to the Districts on what the County Council was doing on a regional basis.  There was a need for Cumbria Vision to maintain neutrality and identify the processes for distribution of NWDA funding.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

ECJC.07/05
FUTURE DATES FOR MEETINGS OF THE JOINT COMMITTEE 2005/06

The Committee was requested to consider and agree dates for meetings of the Joint Committee during 2005/06.

RESOLVED – That meetings of this Joint Committee be held as follows in 2005/06 – 

Friday 8 April 2005 at 2pm (Carlisle)

Friday 10 June 2005 at 2pm (Eden)

Friday 12 August 2005 at 2pm (Carlisle)

Friday 7 October 2005 at 2pm (Eden)

Friday 2 December 2005 at 2pm (Carlisle)

Friday 10 February 2006 at 2pm (Eden)

Friday 7 April 2006 at 2pm (Carlisle)

(The meeting ended at 3.05pm)

